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MONTHLY SUMMARIES 

Chris Sharp  reviews an exciting early spring period in 
Cleveland, which brought yet another mega-rarity to 
Hartlepool Headland, along with a fine supporting cast.  

MARCH 2012 

 

Bittern, Saltholme                                                     ópaul_hô 

 

Hen Harrier, Wynyard                                          Tom Horne  

Avocets returned to the North Tees Marshes on 

1st, with 23 on Greenabella Marsh.  A Bittern 

continued to be reported from Haverton Hole and 
the wintering Marsh Harrier was still present, as 

was the wintering Great Grey Shrike at Coatham 
Stob. 

Grebes were much to the fore early in the month, 

with two Black-necked and a Slavonian on Bran 
Sands.  These birds were also to be seen on Seal 

Sands.  A Red-necked Grebe was off South Gare, 
where the Snow Bunting flock peaked at ca 100.  

A Jack Snipe performed well at RSPB Saltholme 

but could be incredibly difficult  to see at times 

 

TBC Evening Meetings 
start on Monday 3rd 

September 

For the programme of talks, see 
page 7 

The November meeting will be on 
the second Monday of the month 

(12th) to avoid to the severe access 
problems experienced on Bonfire 

Night in the past.  
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despite being only a few metres away!  A drake 

Green-winged Teal was at Saltholme from 4th and 

an Iceland Gull was at South Gare the same day.  
The following day saw a Hen Harrier by the A689 

at Wynyard and this continued to show well for 
the rest of the month.  The long staying third -

winter Kumleinôs Gull was still present at 

Hartlepool and remained until the monthôs end, 
being occasionally accompanied by Iceland or 

Glaucous Gulls. 

Highlight of early spring was a Glossy Ibis: initially 

seen over Cowpen Marsh on 8th, it soon settled 

down on Haverton Hole where it remained into 
May.  Coming so soon after last autumnôs bird it 

didnôt quite get the pulses racing.  The wintering 
Black Redstart remained at Newburn and the 

scoter flock off Redcar on 10th included both 
Velvet Scoter and Long-tailed Duck. 

The first Wheatears of the year were on Seaton 

Common and Cowpen Marsh on 16th.  A Black 
Redstart was at Skinningrove on this date, with 

another by the Teesmouth Field Centre the 
following day. Goshawks performed well at 

Easington Beck Valley mid-month and the 

redhead Smew reappeared at Crookfoot Reservoir 
from 18th.   An early Swallow was seen at Boulby 

on this date.  Water Pipits showed well at the Fire 
Station Pool at RSPB Saltholme from 18th, with 

up to 4 birds present up to the monthôs end.  
Thirteen Whooper Swans were at Scaling Dam on 

19th, with another 32 at Crookfoot Reservoir the 

following day. 

The first Sand Martins were not reported until 

22nd and the first Little Ringed Plover was at 
Scaling Dam on 26th. The latter site also saw a 

Rough-legged Buzzard on 27th.  The regular 

Green Sandpiper was still performing on 
Billingham Beck near Portrack roundabout at the 

monthôs end and a fine drake Garganey was at 
Haverton Hole.  Two Dark-bellied Brent Geese on 

Back Saltholme remained into April. 

APRIL 2012 

Dipper remains a rare breeding bird in Cleveland 

so two pairs in Loftus Wood were much 
appreciated.  A Green Sandpiper was at RSPB 

Saltholme on 2nd, with two there on 4th. One or 

two Ruffs were also present here.  A Willow 
Warbler was singing at Bowesfield Marsh on 2nd.  

The first Ring Ouzel of the spring was at Cattersty 
Gill on 8th and, as usual, the Boulby/Hummersea 

area proved particularly attractive to this species 
during April, with up to eigh t birds present on 

some days.  The Green-winged Teal re-appeared 

on Dormans Pool on 8th, on which date a Hooded 
Crow flew past Cowbar. 

 

Glossy Ibis, Haverton Hole                                Tim Robinson  

 

Smew, Cowpen Bewley                                          Ray Scott 

 

Brent Goose, Saltholme                                        Ian Forrest  

 

Dipper                                                              John Money  
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Yellow Wagtail, Seaton Common                       Tim Robinson  

 

Hooded Crow, Seaton Common                             Ian Forrest  

 

Grasshopper Warbler, Dormanôs Pool                       Ray Scott 

 

Whimbrel, Saltholme                                            Ian Forrest  

 

Firecrest, South Gare                                      Martyn Sidwell 

A second-winter Iceland Gull was at South Gare 

on 9th and the same day saw the first Common 
Sandpiper by the Tees Barrage and first Yellow 

Wagtail on Seaton Common.  There were still 
about 20 Twite in the Dormanôs Pool area at this 

time.  Eight Barnacle Geese were at Saltholme 

Marsh on 10th and the following day four 
Whooper Swans, accompanied by a Black Swan, 

dropped in here.  A Hooded Crow on Seaton 
Common from 13th remained into May and an 

early Grasshopper Warbler was reeling at 

Bowesfield Marsh on this date, whilst a first -
winter Glaucous Gull was at Seaton Meadows 

Landfill. 

The first Reed Warblers were at Dormanôs Pool on 

16th, on which date an early Cuckoo was at 
Scaling Dam.  A Bittern was heard booming at 

Haverton Hill from mid-month and it is to be 

hoped that this species will eventually breed in 
the excellent habitat created by the RSPB.  A fine 

male Black Redstart was at Boulby on 17th.  
Three Arctic Terns were at Saltholme Pool on 

18th and 12 Brent Geese were at South Gare.  

Summer visitors were now arrived thick and fast, 
with 3 Tree Pipits on Roseberry Common and a 

male Redstart at Whinney Banks Pond on 21st.  
Four Whimbrels were at Saltholme on this date.  

A Firecrest was a good find at South Gare on 
22nd and a Snow Bunting was still present here at 

this time.  A Wood Warbler sang briefly at 

Haverton Hole also on this date and a Greenshank 
was at Greenabella Marsh. 

The first Common Terns were at Saltholme on 
24th, with a Lesser Whitethroat at Skinningrove.  

Two Marsh Harriers were on the North Tees 

Marshes late in the month and a Black Tern was 
at Crookfoot Reservoir on 26th.  A brief Osprey 

was present here the following day and a Wood 
Sandpiper was at RSPB Saltholme on 27th. 

The last day of the month saw a small fall  of 
migrants at the coastal stations, with Redstart, 

Lesser Whitethroat, Whitethroat and Sedge 

Warblers in small numbers. Highlight of the 
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month, if not the spring, however, was a smart 

Red-rumped Swallow at Bowesfield Marsh.  This 

was the first time that this species had been 
ótwitchableô to the masses in Cleveland, with the 

previous six records all being only present briefly 
and seen by only the initial observer(s). It 

performed admirably and was still present the 

next day.  It attracted a steady stream o f 
admirers. 

 

 
Red-rumped Swallow, Bowesfield Marsh            Martyn Sidwell  

MAY 2012 

The small fall of migrants of late April continued 
during the first couple of days of May, with 

several Redstarts and Whinchats at coastal 

stations.  A Greenshank was at Scaling Dam on 
3rd and Marsh Harrier numbers increased to three 

at Dormans Pool.  Two Garganeys were on 
Cowpen Marsh.  An Osprey was at Scaling Dam 

from 4th but only remained for a few days in 
contrast to last yearôs summering bird.  Three 

Arctic Terns were also here on 4th and a late 

Smew was present on 5th.  A Great Grey Shrike 
was between Marske and Redcar on 5th and small 

numbers of Ring Ouzels continued to be reported 
from the Hummersea area.  A Little Gull was at 

RSPB Saltholme on 7th. 

A Nightingale sang at Cowpen Bewley Woodland 
Park from 8th and remained into June. This was 

presumably last yearôs returning bird.  As usual, 
seeing it could often prove difficult.  A Wood 

Warbler sang at Skelton on 8th and a Wood 
Sandpiper was at Scaling Dam on 9th.  Another 

small fall of migrants on 10th included a fine male 

Red-spotted Bluethroat at Hartlepool, which 
remained until the following day, along with a 

Spotted Flycatcher.  A Wryneck at Warsett Hill on 
12th was a good find and a Turtle Dove flew over 

Portrack Marsh on 13th, on which date a 
Spoonbill initially found on Seaton Common 

relocated to Saltholme Marsh, which it found 

more to its liking.  

 

Red-spotted Bluethroat, Hartlepool Headland    Martyn Sidwell 

 

Spoonbill, Seaton Common                           Hilary Chambers 

 

Wood Sandpiper, Saltholme                                    Ray Scott  
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Mid-month was generally quiet. The Bittern 

continued to óboomô at RSPB Saltholme and a 

couple of Wood Sandpipers and a drake Garganey 
were viewable on the Fire Station Pool.  A Long-

tailed Duck was off Seaton Carew on 21st and a 
Quail showed well at Hartlepool Headland on 

22nd, while a Temminckôs Stint was on Calor Gas 

Pool on 22nd and 23rd. 

A good run of rare birds at the end of the month 

began with a summer plumaged Long-billed 
Dowitcher on Saltholme Marsh on 24th.  This was 

only the second Cleveland record.  It disappeared 

after only two days but was re -found eight days 
later!  The same day saw an Osprey over Skelton 

and a Red Kite was over Scaling Dam on 25th.  A 
Bee-eater was seen by one lucky observer over 

Coatham Marsh on 26th.  It flew towards South 
Gare but unfortunately could not be relocated.  

Little Gull numbers increased to seven at 

Saltholme Marsh. Four Wood Sandpipers were on 
Seaton Common and a Temminckôs Stint was 

found at Scaling Dam, where it remained for 
several days.  The 27th produced a summer 

plumaged White-winged Black Tern at Saltholme 

Marsh and a Black Tern was on the Saline Lagoon 
at Greatham Creek on this date. 

Highlight of the spring and probably the year was 
an Orphean Warbler, which was trapped at 

Hartlepool Headland on 29th.  It was only the 
sixth British record and as the last twitchable bird 

was 31 years earlier, it naturally attracted  a huge 
crowd. It was only present for only one day. 

Coming almost a year after the White-throated 
Robin in the same area, thoughts turned to what 

might be caught in 2013!  Several Spotted 

Flycatchers were also at coastal locations at this 
time and a Littl e Stint was on Saltholme Marsh on 

31st. 

JUNE 2012 

The Nightingale continued to sing at Cowpen 

Bewley Woodland Park, being last seen on 10th 
and Nightjars returned to their regular sites at 

Guisborough Forest.  A Bonxie flew past Seaton 
Carew on 2nd and the Long-billed Dowitcher 

reappeared at Saltholme Marsh on this date.  It 

was seen here again on 4th, before relocating to 
Greenabella Marsh on 13th, where it remained 

until 17th.  An Arctic Tern was on Saltholme 
Marsh on 5th and a Garganey was seen nearby 

from the Phil Stead Hide. An Osprey was over 

here on 6th.  

A Quail called at Seaton Carew on 10th and an 

adult Rose-coloured Starling was photographed in 
a Hartburn garden on this date, though, 

unfortunately, it was not seen by any birders.  A 
Roseate Tern was at Saltholme the same day and 

it or another was present the following day.  A 

Curlew Sandpiper was on the Tidal Pool on 12th 

 

Long-billed Dowitcher, Tidal Pool           Mick & Sylvia Brennan 

 

White-winged Black Tern, Saltholme                      Ian  Forrest 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

Orphean Warbler, Hartlepool                           Martyn Sidwell  

 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 


